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1. Welcoming Address and Opening of the meeting 

The Commission on Environment Co-chairmen Mr. Guldbrand Skjönberg (City of Nacka) and Mr. Mikko Jokinen (City of Turku) opened the meeting at 13.40. 

Then the Director of the Urban Development Department of Kaunas City Municipality, Dr. Povilas Kuprys wished the UBC Commission on Environment welcome to Kaunas. After describing recent, important events in Kaunas, including, e.g., the EU referendum, the meeting of UBC Business Commission last week and this particular meeting, he shared some examples of Kaunas city environmental practices: Kaunas is a green city with 40 % or its area covered with trees, the nature is near and everybody should be able to breath fresh air. Finally he wished all a successful meeting.

Also Algirdas Avizienis, from the Kaunas City Council (Chairman of Environmental Board) was invited to give a short speech. He told that the meeting actually takes place in the same venue where the Kaunas city council has its meetings. He hoped that the good spirit of the meeting would both spread across the Baltic Sea Region and benefit the city of Kaunas.

The co-chairman Mr. Mikko Jokinen expressed his admiration of the development of Kaunas and he was also delighted to have the city council member in the meeting, not only civil servants.

The meeting continued with “Tour-de-table”, and all participants introduced themselves. Some 50 participants from 8 countries took part to this meeting. Please, find the list of participants attached to the minutes.

2. Adoption of the agenda

The agenda was adopted.

3. Policy up-date

· Recent developments in Baltic 21 – Guldbrand Skjönberg

Our work is related with governments, an example of that work is participation in Baltic 21. Baltic 21 had a Senior Officials Group (SOG) meeting in Turku in April. The commission secretariat was co-hosting the meeting, where a new strategy discussion was started. According to Mr. Skjönberg, UBC needs more collaboration with national and regional levels.

· Clean Air for Europe (CAFE) and UBC project proposal New Hansa for Sustainable Baltic Ports and Cities – Mikko Jokinen

The European Union’s Sixth Environment Action Programme (6EAP), "Environment 2010: Our future, Our choice", includes Environment and Health as one of the four main target areas where new effort is needed. Air pollution is one of the issues included under Environment and Health and among the key policy initiatives is the Clean Air for Europe (CAFE) Programme. 

Boat traffic is one of the reasons and origins of nitrogen and carbon monoxide emissions to the air, which results in serious problems in harbour cities with intensive traffic. Within the UBC, there is a long co-operation between both the port cities and ports to tackle these problems. A recent initiative is the project New Hansa for Sustainable Baltic Ports and Cities, which has seeked co-funding from INTERREG III B. One of the aims of the New Hansa project is to contribute also to the CAFE Programme. Even if not all the ports around the Baltic Sea are members of the project, the new practices and policies will certainly be spread through UBC. 

· European Working Group on Sustainable Urban Management and the 6th Environmental Action Plan of the European Union – Risto Veivo

Our link with EU, especially with the DG Environment, has become stronger and stronger. EU is inviting our representatives to different working groups – currently there are several working groups to provide input to 6EAP thematic strategies. One of strategies is sustainable urban strategy. UBC is promoting the good practices of the member cities in the EU. The more precise material is available at the Secretariat.

· European Sustainable City Award – Anna Granberg

Anna Granberg had attended the European Sustainable Cities and Towns Campaign meeting in Verona, Italy, and informed the meeting that altogether 65 application had been submitted. 12 best practices were selected and presented in Verona. Of UBC members Helsinki and Kolding were there. Three winners will be selected and awarded at World Environment Day in Brussels on the occasion of Green Week. Anna Granberg challenged the UBC members to take part in the next round, alongside with the Baltic Sea Regional Award.

4. News on activities from the EnvCom Secretariat

· TBestC Project – Anna Granberg

Anna Granberg, the project co-ordinator, briefly presented the project TBestC. The aim of the project is to transfer best solutions to tackle sustainability problems between cities.  The themes of the project cover following areas: air quality, bio-diversity, energy, environmental health and information and education. TBestC was started this spring and it will go on until the end of 2004. The city coupling is used as a method and Anna hoped to find the committed city couples in the TBestC launch seminar, which follows the commission on environment meeting.

· EMAS Peer Review for Cities Project – Risto Veivo

Risto Veivo presented the largest project at the Environmental Commission at the moment: the EMAS Peer Review for Cities. EMAS, the Eco management and Audit Scheme, was originally designed for companies, but currently the EU has great interested in applying EMAS also to local authorities. The Peer Review method is exceptional in the sense that the city couples will “audit” the EMAS systems of each other. The project is based on the lessons learnt of the Municipal Environmental Audit (MEA) project carried out by UBC. In that project the municipal audits were found to be cost-efficient and they also lowered the threshold for cities to begin implementing environmental management systems like EMAS. Finally, Risto recommended the participants to visit the project website at www.emascities.org.

· Project development: BRIDGE, RELATE, URBICATS, Baltic Urban Forums (BUF) and Adriatic Action Plan 2020 – Risto Veivo and Anna Granberg

Risto Veivo told that the first half of this year has been very active in the EnvCom Secretariat with two new projects launched and several new projects developed. The secretariat has applied funding from different sources for those project proposals. The Secretariat is positive towards evaluation, but the decisions have not been made yet. If even some of the project proposals are approved for funding it means great possibilities for member cities. Then Risto briefly presented the different proposals.

· the BRIDGE project aims at bridging the civil society and good governance in environmental issues. In the project the culture of co-operation for urban sustainability is analysed and capacity-building is used as a method to reach the objectives of the project. The project proposal was submitted to DG Environment. 

· the RELATE project aims at creating capacities and tools for sustainable local communities. It brings together issues discussed in Johannesburg, namely sustainable development and local governance. There will be four city groups of four cities working on different themes. The project proposal was submitted to DG Environment and the co-ordinator of the project is ICLEI.

· URBICATS is a project for analysing existing monitoring systems for sustainable development and proposing improvements on European level. The project was submitted to DG Research and it has a large European partnership.

Risto also informed the meeting of a recently accepted project, Adriatc Action Plan 2020, where UBC has an expert role: UBC is to give capacity-building support for the Forum of the Adriatic Cities. The project will be launched later on this year and it will last for three years. This project is co-funded by Interreg III C. All the expertise from member cities is warmly welcomed.

The Baltic Urban Forum (BUF) project was briefly presented by Anna Granberg. In the project 10 city couples assisted by a university partner, will exchange good practices, altogether 20 cities will be involved. The BUF is like a sister project to the TBestC project - but in that project the participating cities will have research support from researchers at universities around the Baltic Sea and the activities will concentrate mainly on local seminars in each city.

· Baltic Cities Environmental Bulletin and the EnvCom website – Risto Veivo

Risto Veivo conveyed Sari Bowie's regards to all participants. Sari wanted especially to thank for good, interesting articles for the next Environmental Bulletin. Sari also welcomed all feedback of the commission website. 

· New staff – Risto Veivo

Risto Veivo introduced the new staff of the Secretariat: Anna Granberg, Sanna Erkko and Craig Oliver. Anna is the co-ordinator of the TBestC project, Sanna works with project development and management of the secretariat and Craig is summer trainee from England taking care of different tasks. The secretariat will also be looking for a new staff if even some of the project proposals are approved, so Risto asked the participants to keep this in mind and notify suitable persons in member cities. The recruitment process will be an international one.

5. Best Environmental Practice in Baltic Cities Award 2003

The award brochure was distributed to participants and Anna Granberg revealed that they were the first UBC members to have a look on the Award 2003 brochure! The competition is now organised for third time and the aim is to encourage cities to develop good practices and to communicate them to a wider publicity. This year there are five themes, the same themes as in the TBestC project: air quality, bio-diversity, energy, environmental health and information and education. 

The award will be handed out on the occasion of UBC general Conference in Klaipeda, in October 2003. Anna informed that also practices that combine local businesses are sought. The members of the evaluation committee are not decided yet, so proposals are most welcomed. The names can be proposed to EnvCom Secretariat / Anna Granberg. The deadline for award applications is 1 September 2003. More information is to be found both on the leaflet and by contacting the Secretariat. Finally, Anna strongly encouraged the members to participate with their good practices.

6. News from Cities and Partner organisations

Audrone Alijosiute from the ECAT Lithuania informed the meeting about a clean air day in Riga, which had been so successful that ECAT Lithuania is planning another one to be organised in Lithuania. Mikko Jokinen took up the idea that perhaps UBC could have some theme days for the Baltic Sea Region.

Heini Parkkunen, co-ordinator for the Healthy Cities network in Turku, welcomed all members with their examples to the Healthy Cities conference in Belfast in the autumn.

7. UBC Agenda 21 Action Program and introduction to workshop sessions

The sustainable development work of the UBC is guided by the Agenda 21 Action Program 2000-2003. The program has been twice adopted by the UBC General Conference (1999 and 2001) and has been updated by the Executive Board and the EnvCom. So far, 15 projects have been implemented or are on-going, and the total implemented budget is M€ 2,5. Currently, 90% of member cities are implementing their own local Agenda 21. The approach and the actual work on the program have been highly successful.

However, the challenge of sustainable development remains huge, policies and approaches are evolving, and also the UBC needs to further develop its program in order to reach continued and improved success. Several issues have been emphasised on the global agenda following the Johannesburg Summit on Sustainable Development. At the same time, European and national policies for sustainable development are advancing.

The preparation process for the UBC Sustainable Development Program up to year 2009 was agreed upon in the EnvCom Annual meeting in Kolding, 6 November 2002. The proposal will be submitted to UBC Board in June 2003, sent for comments to EnvCom as well as other UBC commissions and bodies, as well as to a selected group of other co-operation partners and experts. The VII General Conference, Klaipeda, 17-18 October is expected to decide on the program.

· Co-chairmen Guldbrand Skjönberg and Mikko Jokinen presented ideas and approaches for discussion. The meeting discussed and provided input for further preparation of the program draft.

Guldbrand Skjönberg emphasised the importance of co-operation on the local authorities level. For the UBC it is now time to think what to do next, since the new Agenda Programme is under development. UBC and its members are forerunners in developing Agenda 21:s. Since over 90 % of the members have adopted a Local Agenda 21, it is now time to integrate sustainable development into the overall strategy of the UBC. It is also crucial to involve all relevant UBC bodies and other Baltic Sea Regional actors and experts into the process. In order to tackle sustainable development we must decide on some measures to be employed.

The meeting was divided into four workshops to contribute to the development of the new UBC Agenda 21 Action Programme. The aims for the workshops were:

· to explore health aspects and ideas of strengthening them in UBC’s work,

· to brainstorm on approaches and strategies of good practice work,

· to discuss strategic approaches in more detail and to propose some indicators, and

· to get ideas for new projects.

8. Conclusions and feedback from the workshops

Workshop 1 – Environmental Health

Heini Parkkunen presented the workshop for environmental health. To start with, the definition of the concept “environmental health” is not well established. The same goes with sustainable development, which is often perceived as a synonym for environmental protection. Environmental health in turn is often considered as health care. But, environmental health is actually an elementary aspect of sustainable development and both of them have wider implications. To get citizens involved the politicians and civil servants should first realise themselves how environmental health is integrated in their everyday tasks. Then also following is required:

· Training and education: Small groups are favourable and if possible the participation could be obligatory for the civil servants. Being creative is the key word here to ensure commitment of workers and citizens, so some hooks should be planned. 

· Communication: The information should be available all the time and everywhere, e.g. in the Internet. Also the role of mass media should be planned to disseminate real life stories. 

· From strategies to action: An essential element is co-operation within the city departments. Small contributions from every department is a prerequisite to successfully integrating environmental health into everyday work.

· Firesouls: Active and dedicated people and all practices and examples are also extremely important.

Risto commented that the discussion of how to co-operate and include environmental health into the UBC Agenda 21 is now started and future discussion is definitely needed. Mikko Jokinen concluded that a wider perspective is needed – it would be silly to believe that health comes from doctors, in the same way as to believe that solutions for sustainable development are coming from technicians. 

Workshop 2 – Strategies for good practice work

The discussion in the workshop was presented by Anna Granberg and Professor Timothy Beatley. First, it is important to bear in mind that a transfer is always a two-way discussion. The sharing of good practices can be also cheap because by implementing a successful idea from another city the initial research costs are avoided. Partnerships and collaborations are paramount in allowing good practices to be filtered into other cities and countries.

The importance of getting also public involved with projects was emphasised, and some possibilities for that were listed:

· Get people in the public eye to support the project e.g. politicians, mayors after which it becomes easier to get support of public

· Make sustainable forms more visible and aesthetically pleasing e.g. using solar panels in building design

· The projects have to be innovative and implemented at the local government level in order to get real public support

· Try to capture imagination of the public

The workshop had also discussed number of ideas presented by Timothy Beatley about the practices that had been witnessed in Europe and transferred to the USA, for example the green rooftops. They have many practical functions such as storing water, conserving energy, storing bio-diversity and additionally they are aesthetically pleasing. Many buildings in USA are now using green rooftops, particularly in Chicago where the mayor has implemented green rooftops on a number of public buildings including City Hall.

Workshop 3 – Strategic Approaches for the new Baltic Cities’ Sustainable Development Program

The discussion of the workgroup was presented by Guldbrand Skjönberg and Risto Veivo. As a background they noted that the environmental load from point sources has decreased but at the same time the load related to the life style has increased. A key to tackle this problem is influencing citizens and in this the cities have a major role to play. The workshop listed some issues which cities directly deal with: waste flow, traffic flow and infrastructure, economic development and social integration. Cities can be good examples towards the citizens in many respects, such as procurement and waste separation. A new tool for cities to implement environmental management is EMAS. To measure the progress of the actions undertaken, the cities need some indicators.

There must be only a few core indicators, instead of an exhaustive list. The indicators must concern cities and be easy and cheap to measure. Additionally, they also need to be important for the Baltic Sea Region. The workshop proposed a list of examples:

Waste:
Share of composting in households and share collected

Amount of toxic waste collected

Transport:

Traffic flow 

Proportion of public transport in commuting 

Waste water:

Proportion of urine replacing fertilisers in cities

Small sewage treatment plant

Gardening and Greeneries:

Organic methods etc

The sustainability of the city administration:

Procurement

EMAS implementation

Social integration and involvement:

Voting share in local elections

Economic development

Birth rate 

Unemployment rate

Local Agenda 21:

No indicators proposed

Health:

Birth weight

Energy:

Consumption per capita

Share of renewables

Pollutants from energy production

Heini Parkkunen asked how these indicators should be interpreted, and Risto Veivo answered that the intention of the workgroup was merely pragmatic. There are many research projects related to sustainability indicators going on. It is important that the indicators depict trends. They might perhaps not be scientifically 100% correct but they should also be of interest for a wider public as well, such as the birth rate. Thus, the approach could be that instead of only measuring and evaluating the effectiveness, the indicators could be used for communication and perhaps also for PR. Mikko Jokinen also pointed out that we should keep the time perspective in mind when deciding upon the indicators, otherwise the indicators will not depict any trends.

Workshop 4 – Ideas for new projects

The projects are necessary in order to improve the situation in the cities, otherwise only the regular job gets done and no development takes place. New project proposals discussed in the workshop and presented to the plenary by Mikko Jokinen were the following:

EMAS to public companies The project is based on bringing together the public companies of different cities around the Baltic Sea and to encourage them to start implementing EMAS. The city has a role to play, because it is in many cases the most important client, or the only client. And if a city commits itself to purchases from EMAS registered companies, the EMAS will experience a breakthrough in the public companies. The project should be carried out as a best practice exchange. The profit for the companies would be the exchange and development of new technologies. 
Expert exchange network The project could aim at providing new experiences to civil servants and the possibility to learn in and from other member cities. Both host cities and cities willing to let their experts to do exchange are needed, as well as a co-ordinating body. Funding would be needed to maintain the system. In this case the funding could be easily achievable from the Nordic Council of Ministries, because they already have the money for that purpose. So far only a few persons have had the opportunity to apply for funding since nobody is taking care of the practicalities.

Greening the cities This project should be based on exchange of good practices and training concerning the greening of the city. Attention should also be paid to pollution and noise. The aim of the project could be to make small cities more competitive with bigger cities as a place to live.
In the workshop, also the following principles and themes were discussed. The UBC member cities are very different in size. This should be kept in mind when planning both projects and thematic meetings and training sessions. Also regional co-ordination models could be introduced, as has been done in the Turku region. These issues need to be taken into consideration when planning future activities.

Risto Veivo confirmed that if there is an interest for expert exchange it can rather easily be organised. 

· Next steps of the preparation of the Baltic Cities Sustainable Development Program 2004-2009 to be discussed and agreed upon.

Draft will be circulated in mid June - comments are welcome!

9. Date and place of next meetings

· The Commission on Environment and the Agenda 21 Working Group meet two times a year. One of the meetings is the annual meeting and the other one a thematic working meeting.

· The Commission on Environment will meet next time on the occasion of the UBC General Conference, Klaipeda 17-18 October 2003 (annual meeting).

· During 2004, the City of Sundsvall will host one meeting (as discussed in the annual meeting last November in Kolding). The city has not confirmed yet whether this would be during first or second half of the year.

· Member cities are welcomed to offer hosting of the other meeting of 2004, as well as other future meetings.

No comments were presented here.

10. Other issues raised at the meeting

No other issues were raised at the meeting.

11. Closing of the meeting

The co-chairman Mikko Jokinen closed the meeting at 17.50. He thanked the EnvCom Secretariat and ECAT Lithuania for good organising and all participants for their excellent contributions.
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